Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

January 11, 2010

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw at 7:01 P.M. Monday, January 11, 2010, at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, and Nicole Hawley reporter for the Rome Sentinel.  There were nine (9) persons present, including newly elected Town of Western Councilperson Veronica Murphy.
Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.  He wished all in attendance a Happy New Year and introduced Town of Western Councilperson Veronica Murphy.

Supervisor Sydoriw adjourned the regular meeting to allow public comment.  There being no one present who wished to speak with the Board, Supervisor Sydoriw reconvened to the regular meeting.

There were no County Legislators present.

The Highway Superintendent reported that one of the Town plows had been involved in an accident on January 3, 2010.  The plow was exiting the Lowell Fire House parking lot, after snow removal, when the plow was hit by a passenger car.  The plow driver was tested for drugs and alcohol.  The truck was #8, the newest truck.  The Highway Superintendent also reported the Christmas decorations were down.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessor’s report.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that the exemptions are coming in at a good pace.  He has been on the road updating the property cards that have building permits.  He also printed labels for the Water Department to send out letters on the scheduled shut off of water on East Main Street (Stone Road) to allow for the replacement of a fire hydrant.

The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the codes report.
Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported five (5) permits issued in December 2009, for total fees collected of $413.00.  Codes Officer Williamson submitted his annual permit report as follows;

Permit Report Year 2009
10 Demolitions

12 New Homes

13 Residential Additions

7 Residential Alterations

29 Accessory Buildings

1 Commercial Building

6 Commercial Additions

16 Septic Permits

14 Pools, Decks, Misc.

2  Ag. Buildings

1 Cell Tower

9 Solid fuel burning appliance inspections

9 Site Plan Reviews

8 Area Variances

111 Permits issued                                              $13,051 collected for permit fees for 2009
He was thanked for his report.

The Supervisor spoke of the Water District Report, submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint, at the request of Deputy Town Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor.

His report is as follows;

Month: November/December

     Date: January 5, 2010

November 18th – Took monthly samples from all 3 water districts and dropped them off at Verona Laboratory. Bacterial samples all came back negative. Chlorine residual in Spencer Settlement is low, going to contact Rome Water Supplier.

November 26th – Received a message on my answering machine from a customer in the Tindall Corners Water District Thanksgiving night stating that he had a leak in their water line and his whole floor was covered in water. Customer did not leave an address or phone number. The customer called the next morning and apologized for not leaving a phone number. I met him around 9am and replaced his meter. The freeze plate on the bottom of the meter broke for some unknown reason. I gave the meter reading and new tag number to Beverly so Lynette could have it for her records.

December 12th – Rebuilt chlorinator #2 and cleaned the injection line coming out of it. I need to order more rebuild kits from Blue Book USA and get another gallon of muriatic acid from the hardware store for future cleaning & rebuilding. I adjusted the pump injection rate down because we were getting too high of a Free Chlorine Residual reading at the first service. Need to monitor this closely so we don’t go too low.

December 22nd – Took monthly sample from all 3 water districts. Also took TTHM & HAA5 samples from Westmoreland & Tindall Water Districts. I completed this years sampling by taking a Nitrate sample from the Westmoreland Water District. I am now waiting for a new sampling package to come in the mail for 2010.

December 23rd – Met with Joe Patterson from the Oneida County Health Department. Joe met me at the pump house around 2:30 pm to do his annual inspection of all 3 water districts. I walked him through the new Treatment Facility showing him all of the updates and gave him a general overview on how the plant operates. We finished up around 5pm and he gave us passing grades on all 3 districts. He will be sending a copy of the inspection in the mail with copies for Greg and me.

December 24th – I received a call from Jim Wharram about a fire hydrant on East Main Street that had been struck by a vehicle. As far as I know it was never reported to anyone – just a hit & run. I took my metal detector, shovel, and pick ax over to locate the shut off valve because the water was still running slowly out of the broken pipe. Come to find out after an hour of digging through the frozen ground this hydrant is on the old system that has no shut offs in front of the hydrants. The only way to shut the water off to this hydrant is to shut the whole road down by shutting the valve off in front of Knuckleheads. This will shut the water down from Knuckleheads to Stop 7 road. I decided to let the water trickle out while we waited for repairs. I contacted Dick Murphy at Murphy Excavating to get a quote on repairing the broken hydrant. Dick sent Dave Murphy right over and he told me that not only is the hydrant broke so is the riser pipe. “New fire hydrants are built to break away at the base so all you have to purchase is a $90 bolt on connection” He is getting me a quote on replacing the hydrant, pipe, and installing a valve in front of the hydrant. I let the home owner that lives next to the broken hydrant what was going on so he did not panic with the water running on his yard and into the swamp.

January 5th – I received a call from Dick Murphy this morning around 7:30 A.M. on the cost of repairs. He said that the company he gets his pipe & hydrants from was closed last week that was why it took so long to get a price. The hydrant, piping, and labor (8 hrs) is $5700. The valve is separate at a cost of $725. “I hope we have good insurance” He said that he would try and keep the cost down by not taking 8 hours to do the job but he could not promise. I asked him when he could do the job and he said early next week. He was going to order the parts today. I told him to give me at least 2 days notice so we can let everyone on the road know we will be shutting the water off for approximately 8 hours. I contacted this morning Greg to let him know what was going on. I also contacted Beverly to let her know that we are going to have to make up some notices to hand out to the water customers as soon as we know the repair dates.

*I am currently writing up a Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) for the pump house and associated equipment. This is mandated by the Health Department. I had procedures for our old system but they are no good for the new filtration plant. These “SOP’s” are in case both Jim and I become incapacitated and cannot run the water plant. An operator from an outside source will be able to keep the plant running. I should have this finished by next month sometime but I am going to have to get some technical information on the new equipment from Jack Dodson to complete it.

The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report.  Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported that 1,432 items were loaned out in December 2009.  Three new patrons were registered and twenty-two (22) new books were purchased.  A quilt workshop was held on December 5, 2009.  Four members finished up three quilts.  Barb Bartone delivered eight (8) quilts to a family with eight (8) children in need of blankets.  Holiday decorations are coming down and the snow is piling up, perfect for a good book!

The Supervisor thanked the Senior Library Clerk and requested the Attorney’s report.

 Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola stated he has forwarded information received from SEMO on the audit form/requirements to Barone Howard.  

He reported that he spoke with the bank attorney on 1/7/10, the discharge of mortgage was being sent for filing that day as they had inadvertently misfiled it for several weeks.  Once discharge is filed, it clears way for transfer from estate to buyer.    

On NYSTA he has sent a new request to Senator Griffo and Assemblyman Townsend to get involved and pressure the Thruway authority to resolve this issue. 
The Zoning Forms for Department of State were sent to Town Clerk for seal and mailing. 
There are still several outstanding nuisance dog cases currently which are requiring court appearances, working with the dog control officer, etc.  

The Seymour Water District public comment period ended 1/7/10 and, per Pat Cleary of DEC, permit was to be sent out on 1/8/10.
The Employee Handbook meeting set for 1/12/10 to review handbook.  
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for the Town and requested the Town Clerk’s Report.

The Town Clerk reported that six (6) new dog licenses were issued.  Sixty (60) licenses were renewed.  The office issued thirteen (13) certified certificates at $10.00 each, and issued three (3) free DECALS military/senior licenses.

Board comments;

Councilperson Pritchard will be unable to attend tomorrow nights meeting.

Councilperson Eisnor and Husted had no comments.

Councilperson Hebbard reported that he may be able to pursue sidewalk replacement through a transportation enhancement plan.  This would include telephone poles and street lights.

Carolyn Williams of Cooperative Extension and contact for SOCCOG reported several classes available.  She also spoke of NOCCOG annual meeting (Tug Hill) in Watertown.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked Carolyn Williams for her information.  He reported that the Snow and Ice Agreement has been modified and Attorney Mattacola is in agreement with the changes.

The Supervisor reported that the Seymour Lane Water District permit was received today from DEC.  Burt Seymour may apply for another water extension in March.  The Supervisor questioned if there was a master meter at the Route 233 main.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated that Leo Shepherd has retired after twenty (20) years as Westmoreland Water Meter Reader.
19 A motion to authorize the Supervisor to obtain a plaque from Speedy Awards, was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the life insurance coverage for employees of the Town activates at 171/2 hours per week or $2000.00 gross on W-2.  Think about this.

20 A motion to accept and place on file the Town Clerk’s and Codes report was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

21 A motion to accept the minutes of December 12, 2009 and December 28, 2009, as written, was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

22 A motion to approve and order paid the claims of several Water Districts;


Tindall Corners

claim #1       which totals  

$   380.00 

Westmoreland Water    claims #1 - #4     which totals  

$2,838.37

Camelot Water 
            claim #1       which totals

$6,158.59


Spencer Settlement
     claims #1 - #2     which totals

$   720.44

Was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

23 A motion to approve and order paid the Highway Fund Claims 1 through 10, which total $78,759.72 was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

24 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor, to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers, 1 through 26, which total $25,157.07.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor stated that the next regular meeting will be February8, 2010 at 7:00 P.M.  A special meeting on the Employee Handbook will be held at 6:30 P.M. on Tuesday, January 12, 2010.  There will be an Audit meeting on Monday, January 25, 2010 at 7:00 P.M. (Handbook at 5:30 P.M.)

The Supervisor recessed the regular meeting to allow public comment.  There being none, he reconvened to the regular meeting.

25 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting at 7:50 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,
Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk

Checks received:

1. County of Oneida



3rd quarter sales tax
$346,272.40

2. Westmoreland Central School

fuel


$    7,887.20

3. Bank of Utica



certificate interest
$       617.55

4. Oneida County Roadside Ditching




$    8,250.00

5. Clark Mills Fire District


fuel


$       127.42

6. Stanwix Heights Fire Dept.


fuel


$         66.72

7. Central Oneida Co. Ambulance Corps. 
Fuel


$    1,164.44 

8. NYS Thruway Authority


CHIPS capital

$  87,598.34

9. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont

$  11,360.00

10. EZ Riders Snowmobile Club

fuel


$       580.00

